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On the morning of 17 September 1977, a Red-headed Woodpecker (Melanerpes 
erythrocephalus) was flushed from the base of a Willow Oak (Quercus phellos) on St. Mary's 
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Street in Raleigh, N.C. The bird flew with an acorn in its bill to a nearby telephone pole. In a 
matter of seconds it had worked its way nearly to the top of the pole. The bird stopped, pushed 
the acorn into a hole, and then returned to the base of the oak for another acorn. The same 
procedure was repeated, except that when the second acorn was thrust into the hole, an acorn 
popped out the other side. Immediately, the ludicrousness of the situation was apparent. The 
woodpecker was attempting to fill a hole bored completely through the diameter of the pole. 

The Red-headed Woodpecker is known to wedge acorns into cracks and chinks, and its 
near relative, the Acorn Woodpecker (M. formicivorus), has a propensity for storing acorns 
in holes drilled for that purpose. But that knowledge in no way lessened this comedy. Because 
an acorn popped out on the second trip observed, the bird obviously had been engaged in the 
activity for some time prior to my arrival. Comparing the size of the acorn (maximum of 1 cm) 
to the diameter of the pole (minimum of 20 cm at the height of the hole) indicates 
approximately 20 previous trips. 

However, the most intriguing aspect of this activity was the woodpecker's apparent 
"agitation" at not being able to fill the hole. After pushing an acorn in, the bird would often 
hitch around the pole just in time to see an acorn hit the ground. It would then move to the exit 
hole and chatter loudly. On occasion the bird would pick up a "processed" acorn and reinsert 
it. 

The number of acorns pushed out at each visit varied from none to two, with one being 
the usual number. The bird always inserted the acorn on the same side of the pole, thereby 
creating distinct "in" and "out" holes. Because each acorn could be used more than once and 
the starting time for the activity is unknown, no estimate of the total attempts at filling the 
hole can be made. However, the approximate number of attempts needed before acorns were 
pushed out the other side (20) plus the number of observed attempts (14) yields a minimum of 
34. 

I watched the activity about 10 minutes. When a pedestrian passed close to the pole, the 
bird flew and did not return within the next 10 minutes. No further activity was seen on 
subsequent visits. 

This is not the only report of Sisyphean behavior in the Red-headed Woodpecker. A.C. 
Bent (Life Histories of North American Woodpeckers, U.S. Natl. Mus. Bull. 174, p. 202-203) 
records an almost identical observation reported by George A. Dorsey in 1926. 
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